




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 9 January 2020 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Bond, Bright, Cohen (Chairman), Gardiner, McKillop and Steptoe (Vice-Chairman). 

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe; District Councillors Efde and Lucas-Gill; I. King (Parish Clerk).  8 members of the public.

Apologies:	Councillors Edmunds and Glover; District Councillors McPherson and Williams.
 	


MINUTES

20.1 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7.05pm. 

20.2 Award of prizes to winners of the Barling Photography Competition 2019
a. The Chairman presented prizes to Mr Dave Knight (16+ category) and Mr Charlie Cantwell (under-16s). She commended the excellence of the winning photographs and the high number of good-quality entries. 

20.3 To receive apologies for absence.
a. Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

20.4 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a. Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Councils. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the District Council. 
b. Councillors due to receive payments in this month’s schedule of payments declared an interest in item 20.8c.

20.5 To approve the minutes of the council meeting held 13 December 2019
a. Subject to the inclusion of the actual precept figure of £55,118 in minutes 19.185.c.iii, it was proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the minutes be approved. For 7, against 0, abstained 0; carried.

20.6 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
a. There were no parishioners wishing to address the Council on this occasion.


20.7 20.7          Governance matters
a. A draft calendar of meetings and other dates for the year commencing 1 April 2020 had been circulated. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the calendar be adopted. For 7; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
b. The annual risk analysis and a risk mitigation/management plan had been carried out by the clerk and circulated to all members. Council noted that the assessed risks had fallen both numerically and in severity over the past 12 months owing to actions the Council had taken. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor McKillop that the analysis and the action plan be adopted. For 7; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
20.8 
20.9 20.8          Financial matters
a. A bank reconciliation to 31 December 2019 was tabled, disclosing an adjusted bank balance of £36,331.20. Proposed by Councillor Gardiner, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that the reconciliation be noted. For 7; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
b. As required by financial regulations, a periodic comparison between the cashbook and bank statements as at 29 November 2029 had been circulated to all members for their scrutiny.  Proposed by Councillor Steptoe, seconded by Councillor Bond that the satisfactory report should be noted. For 7; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
c. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Gardiner that the schedule be approved. For 7; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
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d. Members received a refresher briefing on the process for approving and signing cheques.
e. The approved precept demand would be submitted to the District Council shortly. It was noted that the Council Tax base, which had changed since the previous year, had been notified after the precept had been approved.  The change would not be significant but members asked that the Clerk email them with the details.
f. The 3rd quarter’s VAT claim had been submitted.  This was for £657.
g. Following decisions made previously by the Council, the Clerk advised members that a request had now been submitted to HSBC for the closure of account No 81375512.  The closing balance should be paid into the Co-op current account.


20.9             Events and projects – to receive reports and take any action
a.  Christmas Hampers – the Chairman reported on a successful venture once again for 2019.  Some cards and emails of appreciation from recipients were noted. Letters of thanks had been sent to the volunteers.  
b.  Christmas Lights – once again, the standard of Christmas light displays in the parish this year was very high.  The award for overall winner went to the outstanding display at 41 Church Road. 2nd place went to Weir Pond Farm.  3rd place was to Oak Ridge in Barling Road. The judges also felt that a ‘Highly Commended’ should be awarded 3a Church Road and to Myrtle Cottage (off Little Wakering Road).  Councillor Steptoe asked that the Council’s thanks to the judges, including Mr Daniels, be minuted. The popularity of the displays had caused traffic problems, including coaches ill-suited to local roads. Various suggestions were raised and Councillor Steptoe offered to explore the issues with Essex Highways and the RDC Events Team to see what lawful steps might be taken, including any on a temporary basis.  The Clerk would contact the Your Southend website to explore ways to moderate the numbers attending through their publicity.
c.  Photography Competition 2019 and 2020 calendars.  It was agreed that this project had been a success. A profit had been made after costs. The event would run once again from May 2020. Members asked that all those involved in the running of the competition be thanked:  those selling the calendars, as well as the preliminary judging panel and the clerk.  It was agreed to consider two formats and to increase the space for appointments in the 2021 calendar.
d.  VE Commemoration Dance – Saturday 11 July 2020.  The early planning had been done but a dedicated working party now needed to take this forward swiftly.  In addition to Councillors Cohen and McKillop, Councillors Ashdown, Bond and Gillian Gates would be willing to work on this. The Clerk would concentrate on the Event Management Plan.  We might seek the loan of wartime memorabilia through social media.

20.10 Planning matters
a. There were no new applications to consider at this meeting.
b. Councillor Ashdown reported that the agricultural land subject to an application to become stabling for a horse at Little Orchard in Barling Road had recently been signposted as Blew House. It was confirmed that the land could not become an extended garden to Blew House without a new planning application.

20.11  Clerk’s report and correspondence received
a. The Clerk thanked Councillor Bright for servicing the parish hall boiler.  Once a choice of colour had been made, the Clerk would purchase a quantity of emulsion paint for the interior of the hall. He would present a draft Financial Control Procedure for the February meeting. Work had begun in preparing a new application to the Public Works Loan Board, for the new bus shelters.  The Square online payments equipment had been received and trial payments would begin shortly. The flagpole would be installed on Monday 20 January.  The condolence book had been bought in connection with Operation London Bridge.  Portrait photographs of HM The Queen and HRH The Duke of Edinburgh would arrive shortly. The Diocese of Chelmsford had suggested 7 February for an informal meeting to discuss options for St Mary’s Church but the Clerk was asked to seek alternatives in early March. Two Doberman dogs had gained entry to the Wildlife Reserve from Roper’s Farm. The owners had been advised. A date still needed to be set for the presentation of the donation cheque to the Royal British Legion.
b. The Clerk advised about Events Management Training, to be run by Rochford District Council.
c. Councillor Glover had requested a discussion on the encroachment of vegetation on street lighting poles. The plants remained the responsibility of the landowners. Where greenery threatening to occlude lighting, the Clerk had sometimes written to landowners requesting their co-operation in the removal of the plants; sadly, without success.  The Council had no powers to compel compliance. UK Power Networks, the owners of the poles, would intervene if there were enough numbers of poles requiring attention.

20.12 To receive a report from the District and County Councillors for the area on any matters of interest. 
a. District Councillor Lucas-Gill reported. The District Council’s Asset Development process was now in discussion with two potential developers and a decision was expected soon.  He drew attention to the Rochford 2020 events and the several parishes which had contributed to the tapestry. The event to be held in the Freight House on the last weekend in May would be free to the public.
b. District Councillor Efde was serving on a car parking working group as well as also being involved in the Asset Delivery work.
c. District Councillor Steptoe reported on the universality of problems associated with car parking adjacent to schools. He continued to pursue the restoration of yellow lines on the corner opposite the parish hall. The car parking review referred to by Cllr Efde was charged with finding an increase in parking capacity throughout the district. The erection of hoardings around the housing development site in Barrow Hall Road indicated that work was being scheduled soon, although condition 45 (requiring the developers to submit plans to deter drivers from turning left into Barrow Hall Road from the site) had not been addressed. Councillor Steptoe retained concerns about traffic and entrances on that road, as well as postholes and encroaching vegetation there.  As County Councillor, he reported that Essex County Council would also be holding 2020 events, not least in connection with the Mayflower. 
d. [bookmark: _GoBack]A major item of concern was essential replacement works to cast-iron gas mains from Warner’s Bridge to Rochford town centre and along Sutton Road from the Anne Boleyn to Purdeys Industrial Estate, to take place for a total of 5 months beginning at the end of February.  The contractors would arrange traffic lights to ease congestions where possible but, coupled with the widening of The Bell interchange in Southend and the creation of a new roundabout at the bottom of Hambro Hill, this would certainly bring major disruption to road travel, employees and users of the businesses at Purdeys and to school students, especially those sitting exams. Options for relieving the congestion were being explored urgently but the lack of advance notice was a problem:  a matter Cllr Steptoe had raised with the Deputy Leader of the County Council (responsible for infrastructure). He would attend the following week’s Rochford Hundred meeting to brief other parishes. Members asked Councillor Steptoe to keep them informed as the issue progressed.
e. The Chairman thanked district councillors for their reports.


20.13 At the Chairman’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
a. The Chairman had circulated notes from the recent EALC meeting. 
b. A meeting of the Rochford Hundred Association of Local Councils would be held on 16 January.
c. Councillor McKillop asked what steps were being taken to address the preserving of the haul road.  This matter would be in the next agenda.
d. Members had contributed to a card and flowers for Gillian Gates following her recent bereavement and a card of thanks had been received from her.

20.14     The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting closed at 8.45pm.

*  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *
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Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power           321.80 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall electricity             54.19 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall gas           128.35 

Direct Debit British Telecom Parish Hall Broadband and Phone             47.99 

Direct Debit British Telecom Mobile               6.00 

200826 Richard Edmunds Carpentry           650.00 

200827 Cllr R.Gardiner Members' allowance - 4th quarter             42.52 

200828 Cllr S.Glover Members' allowance - 4th quarter             42.52 

200829 Cllr M.Steptoe Members' allowance - 4th quarter             42.52 

200830 G. Gates Salary           411.45 

200831 I. King Salary           737.20 

200832 Essex Pension Fund Pension contributions           218.08 

200833

I. King Expenses to 9 January 2020 (incl competition prizes)           251.80 

200834 GWCA Spring newsletter ad 38.00

200835 W&H (Romac) Ltd Street lighting repairs 436.18

200836 Cllr M Cohen Citizen of the Year and Christmas Lights expenses 35.79

200837 S. Pavelin Nov & Dec invoices + extra work on salt bins 688.34

Total January payments  £4,152.73


